School Committee Meeting

Page 5
December 7, 2017

 School Committee Meeting
Central Middle School
December 7, 2017
The meeting of the School Committee was held at 7:00 P.M. on Thursday, December 7, 2017 at the Central Middle School with the following members present:  M. Christie, Chair; R. Meredith-Warren, Vice-Chair; D. Maurer, S. McCarthy and N. Nial.  Also present was John Macero, Superintendent of Schools and Lauren Celi, Director of Finance.
M. Christie called the meeting of the School Committee to order at 7:00 P.M. 
A. Pledge of Allegiance
B. Action to Approve the Minutes of:
November 16, 2017 Regular Session

ACTION:  A motion was made by R. Meredith-Warren and seconded by D. Maurer to approve the minutes of November 16, 2017 as amended. The motion was approved 4-0-1 with S. McCarthy abstaining.

C. Approval of Warrant

ACTION:  A motion was made by N. Nial and seconded by S. McCarthy to approve Bill Warrant #18-9 in the amount of $464,409.05.  The motion was approved 5-0.  

D. Public Comment


None

E. Student Representative 

Dylan Oesch-Emmel Dylan was not present at the meeting. 
F. Middle School Chorus Presentation
The Middle School Chorus performed selections from Beatlemania under the direction of Mr. David Parry.  
G. Middle School Report
Mr. Banos reported on the following:

· Middle School programs, including the success of the STEM program

· Grade 5 MCAS math scores – should improve now that enVisions Math is consistent in grades K-8.  Brian Schmitt, Elementary Math Coach, is helping to bridge the transition from Grade 4 to Grade 5 and Math Skills has been added to Grade 5.
H. Public Hearing:  Proposed School Start and End Times for 2018-2019
M. Christie opened the Public Hearing at 7:30 P.M. and outlined the procedure for the public hearing. 

Mr. Macero reported that the Middlesex League Superintendents have agreed that research is clear that later start times support the social and emotional needs of high school students – both the American Academy of Pediatrics and the Centers for Disease Control are in favor of delaying school start times for teens.  Taking into consideration the need to stagger times due to traffic, bussing and parent drop off and pick up times, the following start and end times were proposed:
	Current Schedule
	High School
	Middle School
	Elementary

	Students
	7:50 – 2:26
	7:58 – 2:35
	8:30 – 2:40

	Staff
	7:40 – 2:45
	7:48 – 2:51
	8:10 – 2:55

	Proposed
	High School
	Middle School
	Elementary

	Students
	8:25 – 3:00
	8:15 – 2:52
	8:00 – 2:10

	Staff
	8:01 – 3:05
	7:57 – 3:00
	7:40 – 2:25


M. Christie invited comments from the audience.
Several parents were in attendance and voiced the following concerns:

· Are we preparing high school students for the real world?  They will need to wake up early for college and work.

· Starting later means that they are home later and will be doing homework later.

· Financial burden on parents.  Doctor appointments are harder to make at a later time.

· Elementary parents were concerned with an earlier start time:

· Need to wake child up to get to school as it is

· Concern that young children are not getting enough sleep

· Hard for parents to navigate schedules, especially with toddlers and infants at home
Parents also voiced concerns about the traffic on Franklin Street and the need to bring back bussing.

Mr. Macero stated that, as superintendent, he needs to look at what is best for students.  If approved, the first year would be a trial year and would be evaluated after the year.

M. Christie thanked the public for their comments.  The Committee is expected to take a vote on this at their January 11, 2018 meeting.  

I. Budget Goals for FY19
Mr. Macero reviewed the following Budget Goals for 2018-2019:
District Wide

· Create an Elementary Curriculum Coordinator to oversee and Supervise Elementary Curriculum in Reading, ELA, Social Studies, Math and Science as well as supervise teacher observations similar to the HS/MS Supervisors. 

· Create a Pre School Director who will handle all testing and placement For Early Intervention as well as coordinate all Pre School programs.

· Project Anticipated Budget increases for upcoming Negotiations of all units.

· Fund 92 staff members changing Lanes due to educational growth. (Example Bachelors – Bachelors 15 and so on) Required by Contract

· Fund all Step Changes. Required by contract

· Work in Conjunction with Police Chief to establish an additional School Resource Officer

· Increase HS Music position from .8 to 1.0 to establish a Grade 4 Instrumental Program. 

· Increase Chrome Books at all Elementary Schools

· Purchase Radio System for all schools to connect for Security

· Increase Facilities budget for the purposes of Vehicle Equipment

· Establish an Extraordinary Maintenance Account for Facilities

· Purchase two 15 Passenger Vans for Athletic and Special Education purposes

· Increase Special Education Out of District Tuition Accounts due to increase of mobility into the community
Stoneham High School

· Create STEM Academy For Stoneham High School (This would begin in Grade 9 and each year increase until all tracks are in place and established for a STEM Track Certification and High School Diploma

· Establish a 1-1 Chrome Book Program for students in Grades 9 & 10 (Fiscal 20 we will add Grades 11 & 12 so the entire school would be 1-1)

· Increase Science/Health from 9.4 positions to 10.0 (.2 for Special Ed Program and .4 for new science Electives)

· Increase STEM STAFF from 2.2 Specialists to 3.0 which will allow for additional STEM Electives.

· Increase .2 in English, Math, Social Studies for additional Special Education Program

· Increase Italian from .8 to 1.0 therefore we would have 7.0 Full time World language teachers.

· Create new Special Education Program which requires:

1. 1.0 Language Base Teacher

2. 3.0 ABA Technicians

3. 0.2 Therapeutic Support

4. 0.2 BCBA Support

5. 0.1 Occupational Therapist Support

6. 1.6 Para professional Support

· Create an In House /Transition Position – 

· Return MCAS Academy to Stoneham High School for additional support for students MCAS preparation.

· Increase textbook lines in English, Social Studies, Science and Health.

· Increase supplies accounts in Social Studies, Math, Art, Music, Administration

· Increase Professional Development by $2000

· Increase High School Student Activity Stipends to include one additional Stipend.

· ADA Compliant magnetic Door holders on 2nd floor

· Increase funding for Maintenance & Equipment for Facilities Purpose

Stoneham Central Middle School

· Establish 1-1 Chrome Book Program for all Middle School Grades 5-8

· Increase Math Enrichment for Grade 5

· Increase Physical Education for Grade 5 (Year round instead of semester)

· Increase Technology budget from 4.4 positions to 5.0 Positions

· Request Full time Intervention Specialist ( Who can also provide In House Suspension)

· Increase Music from 1.5 to 2.5 positions. This will allow Band and Chorus and instrumental music to be scheduled during school day.

· Increase Art from 1.5 to 1.8 to provide equity in team time for Art teachers to meet.

· Create an additional Humanities Position  for Special Education Language Based Program

· Create and STEM/Math Science Position for Special Education Program Language Based Program

· Create an Attendance Officer Stipend

· Motorized Shades for Gymnasium

Colonial Park

· Increase Physical Education from 0.4 – 0.8, which will allow additional PE time for all students and Common Planning time for teachers.

· Create 1.0 Literacy Coach (This position is pivotal for each elementary school. It will allow school base coaching for staff which in return will benefit students)

· Create .5 Math and .5 Reading/ELA Interventionist (Currently Grades 3 & 4 are without Reading support)

· Increase from 0.4 Technology Specialist to 1.0 (0.6 increase)

· Telephone Upgrade, Chiller Plant Repairs, Window Repairs

Robin Hood

· Increase Physical Education from 0.6.-1.0, which will allow additional PE time for all students and Common Planning time for teachers.

· Create 1.0 Literacy Coach (This position is pivotal for each elementary school. It will allow school base coaching for staff which in return will benefit students)

· Create .5 Math and .5 Reading/ELA Interventionist (Currently Grades 3 & 4 are without Reading support)

· Increase from 0.6 Technology Specialist to 1.0 (0.4 increase)

· Telephone Upgrade, Chiller Plant Repairs, Window Repairs, HVAC repairs and upgrade on CCTV System. Add new camera to rear entrance.

South Elementary

· Increase Physical Education from 0.8 – 1.0, which will allow additional PE time for all students and Common Planning time for teachers.

· Create 1.0 Literacy Coach (This position is pivotal for each elementary school. It will allow school base coaching for staff which in return will benefit students)

· Create .5 Math and .5 Reading/ELA Interventionist (Currently Grades 3 & 4 are without Reading support)

· Increase from 0.3 Technology Specialist to 1.0 (0.3 increase)

· Telephone Upgrade, Chiller Plant Repairs, Window Repairs, HVAC Repairs
A complete budget breakdown will be presented at the January 11, 2018 meeting.
J. Donation
Mr. Macero recommended acceptance of a $6,000 donation from Stoneham Ford to support the High School Advisory Program and to purchase an additional water filtration system for the school. 

ACTION:  A motion was made by S. McCarthy and seconded by R. Meredith-Warren to approve the $6,000 donation from Stoneham Ford to the High School.  The motion was approved 5-0.

K. Middle School Waiver for Softball

Mr. Macero recommended approval of a request by David Pignone, Athletic Director, for a Grade 8 waiver for softball.  The Middlesex League Athletic Directors has approved this waiver. This waiver will allow Stoneham High School to bring back three levels – varsity, JV and freshmen.  Over the last four years, the numbers have declined and it is expected that the waiver will increase the numbers by 6-7 students.

ACTION:  A motion was made by D. Maurer and seconded by S. McCarthy to approve the 8th grade waiver request for softball. The motion was approved 5-0.  
L. Recycle Policies – First Readings

Mr. Macero presented two policies, as requested from Dave Lizotte, Operations Engineer at the DPW. Approval of these policies will support the Town receiving grants from MassDEP, including a $30,000 dedicated School Grant. 
Mr. Macero read a summary of the following policies:

· 4-42: Recycle Product Procurement

· 4-43: Mandatory Recycling

ACTION:  A motion was made by R. Meredith-Warren and seconded by D. Maurer to waive the first reading of the above policies.  The motion was approved 5-0.

The Committee requested that Dave Lizotte be invited to the January 11, 2018 meeting to answer any questions they may have before approving the policies.

M. DISCUSSION, CORRESPONDENCE, NEW ITEMS
R. Meredith-Warren reported that the Stoneham Housing Production Plan will hold a public forum at 6:30 P.M. on January 30, 2018 with a focus on existing data and conditions in Stoneham.
R. Meredith-Warren, a volunteer on the Stoneham Transportation Advisory Committee, announced that the Massachusetts Chapter of the American Planning Association has selected the individual members of the STAC to each receive the Social Advocacy Award and the Citizen Planner Award this year.  The awards will be presented on Friday, December 8th at the Boston Marriott Cambridge.
M. Christie announced that the SBCEF is sponsoring a book fair at Barnes and Noble on Saturday, December 16, 2017.
N. SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT

Mr. Macero reported on the following:
· Personnel update

· Update on South School principal hiring timeline
· Awarding of Resource Reallocation to District Priorities Grant

· MSBA: Notification has been received that Stoneham has not been invited into the School Building Grant Process  this year – it was strongly urged that Stoneham reapply starting in January.

· Title I Program Review for FY18 has been successfully completed and submitted by David Ljungberg.

· Budget Freeze: Due to increased expenses in Special Education and Facilities there is a budget freeze for the month of December.  It will be reviewed in January.

O. EXECUTIVE SESSION:  Collective Bargaining per MGL Chapter 30A, §21(a) (3) as an open discussion may have a detrimental effect on the negotiating position of the Committee.
ACTION:  A motion was made by D. Maurer and seconded by R. Meredith-Warren to enter into Executive Session at 9:20 P.M., not to return to open session.  The motion was approved unanimously by roll call.

Respectfully Submitted

John Macero, Superintendent of Schools
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